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Update on the LCME Accreditation Process


The last issue of the Dean’s Newsletter came out in the midst of our site visit by the Liaison Committee on Medical Education (LCME), which, as I indicated then, was a very extensive review of virtually all of our programs and missions (www.lcme.org ). I met with the site visit team for exit interviews, one of which included Provost John Etchemendy, and was informed of the process that now follows. At the exit interviews the site visit team read the executive summary of the report they will file. We will receive the complete report in about a month, when we will have the opportunity to correct any factual errors. The report, after review by two additional LCME readers, will go to the February meeting of the LCME, where the LCME will consider and vote on the report and its recommendations., We should receive the final product in late February or early March, when we will be able to make it public. Until then the contents of the report and the committee’s recommendations must remain confidential. 

While fully respecting the process I think it is fair for me to say that I was quite pleased with the comments of the reviewers and am sure you will be as well. Moreover, I believe I am able to convey one important point I heard in different settings with the site visit team that I think we can all be pleased with: namely, how impressed the site visit team was by the energy, excitement, collegiality and interactions they perceived among our faculty, students and staff – and how well expressed these were in our novel and important interdisciplinary efforts in education, research and patient care. For that I want to thank and compliment all of you, since I too think this is one of our greatest strengths. Indeed, continuing to create a highly interactive environment will offer us , in the future as it has in the past, unique opportunities to fulfill our vision and to be a true role model among the nation’s leading academic medical centers.


I want to thank all who participated in the visit and who shared their viewpoints, perspective and passion with the site visit team. I want especially to express my appreciation to those who worked so diligently over the past year to prepare for the visit. While this also includes many individuals, I want to thank in particular Ms. Rebecca Trumbell, LCME Program Manager, Dr. Oscar Salvatierra, Faculty Leader, and Ms. Kendra Baldwin, Administrative Associate for the project. Their efforts, along with yours, made this visit highly successful – and for that we can all be appreciative.

STRIDE Takes a Step Forward

The following summary, from a presentation to the Executive Committee on October 21st, has been provided by Dr. Henry Lowe, Senior Associate Dean for Information Resources and Technology. I am pleased to share it with you.

In 2003 the Institute of Medicine issued a report on the challenges facing the national clinical research enterprise (see Sung NS et al. JAMA. 2003 Mar 12;289(10):1305-6.). This report identified a number of obstacles to effective translational research, including the lack of standards-based research information systems that can interface with the emerging electronic health record model. To address this "translational block" at Stanford, the School is developing a high performance research information system called STRIDE (Stanford Translational Research Integrated Database Environment). This project, based in the Stanford Center for Clinical Informatics, within the Office of Information Resources and Technology (IRT), is creating a HIPAA-compliant biomedical data repository based on emerging national informatics standards. 

The overall goals of the STRIDE project are to provide a robust research data management platform to the SUMC community and to create a data warehouse of clinical and biomedical research data supporting SUMC's translational research mission. The first phase of the STRIDE project is nearing completion and the system is receiving clinical data from information systems at both SHC and LPCH. STRIDE currently supports a number of research projects at SUMC using its tissue banking, clinical trials, disease registry and outcomes data management functionality. Through its use of national informatics standards, STRIDE supports interoperability with clinical systems and with research systems both inside and outside of Stanford. A longer term goal of the STRIDE project is to create a database of linkages between clinical and research data that will support both research cohort identification and computer-assisted knowledge discovery. More information on the STRIDE project is available at: http://stride.stanford.edu 

Budget Reflections for 2005 and 2006: The Ups and Downs


The School’s FY05 fiscal year officially closed on August 31, 2005, and we are assembling the final results for the year. We report our results as both a school-wide consolidated summary and by departments, institutes, administrative units (including the Dean’s Office) and other school functions and entities. It is important to note that, while these reports are useful, they represent only a snapshot in time and are influenced by commitments that may have been made but not yet implemented. 

It is also important to note that while we may feel financially challenged (and in fact we are), the School of Medicine does benefit from a significant endowment (market value is $1.644 B as of August 31, 2005). However, the vast majority of the endowment is highly restricted to specific activities (such as student financial aid and specific areas of research) and cannot be used to fund new initiatives outside the scope of their designation. Approximately a quarter of the endowment dollars reside in departments but the range is quite wide (from $14,000 to $75,249,000), as is the variation in the size and complexity of the departments themselves.   Except in unusual circumstances, endowments cannot be expended. These funds generate an annual payout of approximately 4.5%, which can be used to fund expenses that are in line with the endowments’ designated purposes.

In addition to endowment resources, the School (as represented by the Dean’s Office), departments and institutes have expendable reserves. At the close of FY05 these totaled $367.4M, of which $141.2M resided in the Dean’s Office and $226.2 in the departments/institutes. As with the endowments, there is a wide variance among departments in expendable reserve balances, ranging from $114K to $50.3M. 

These funds have been accrued over the years by a combination of fiscal prudence and investments, gifts, royalty income, and clinical income. It is also important to note that the opportunities to accrue reserves or endowment by departments is highly variable, and ,it should go without saying, every department would like to have a reserve balance  - although only a handful truly do have such a balance. That said, these funds are extremely important to the health of the departments and, as a consequence, of the School, since they are used to support recruitments, program and capital investments, etc. Indeed, in many ways they are a resource that helps Stanford to achieve and maintain its stature as a leading research-intensive school of medicine.

As you know, during the past several years the School has been investing in its Strategic Plan, Translating Discoveries.  We anticipate further investments during the years ahead – as well as increased incoming resources from new grants and support from foundations and individual philanthropy. But we are at somewhat of a crossroads. If new resources do not soon compensate for our investments we will need to scale back programs – which would be most unfortunate. Until now, the School’s consolidated financial performance has been positive (indeed there was a $12M consolidated surplus in FY05). However, for FY06 we are now projecting a $24M deficit (or use of reserves), exclusively from the Dean’s office, primarily because of continuing support for interdisciplinary initiatives, education, information technology and capital investment projects.  The latter include primarily the renovation of the Arastradero research building and early investments for the Learning and Knowledge Center and Stanford Institutes of Medicine #1. 

The primary components of the $48.1M of Dean’s Office investments are: 

· Capital and program support for the Stanford Institutes of Medicine and Interdisciplinary Programs

· Education

·  Departmental faculty recruitments

·  Interschool initiatives (e.g., BioX and Bioengineering)

· Information technology 

· Departmental support to cover shortfalls due to implementation of the new funds flow model with Stanford Hospital & Clinics and for the school’s new operating budget 

Each of these investments is meritorious but all will need to be carefully evaluated pending the availability of new funding sources in FY07 and FY08.

To guide our planning for this current year and beyond, we are completing our School of Medicine long-term forecast, which will help us monitor and titrate future investments. We have a number of exciting opportunities before us along with some major challenges – especially for new and expensive facilities. While I am confident that we will be successful in the long run, it is important that we carefully assess or shorter term objectives and needs so that we can truly optimize our future institutional success.

Stanford Institutes of Medicine


On Saturday, October 29th I held a half-day retreat with the Directors and Associate Directors of the Stanford Institutes of Medicine and the Stanford Comprehensive Cancer Center. This is the second of an ongoing series of meetings. My overarching goal for these sessions is to enhance dialogue and communications among the Institute leaders and foster ways of the continued development of their Institutes. An important facet of this meeting was to assess where each Institute   (as well as the Comprehensive Cancer Center) is in its individual development; we focused specifically on things that have been accomplished that would not have likely occurred if there were no institute. Another important topic was to address how the Institutes are coordinating their efforts with the School’s basic and clinical science departments – again with the goal of enhancing interactions across our missions of education, research and patient care.


It was clear to me that significant progress is being made in developing core support services that will cut across the institution and provide help to faculty and students. In addition, each of the Institutes is engaged in helping to create additional resources that can be shared with departments (e.g., research support grants, support for faculty recruitments/retention) and that will help make the overall institution stronger and more successful.


An additional goal is to further examine the progress of our three Strategic Centers (Genomics and Human Genetics, Imaging and Informatics) as individual entities and as integrating components with the Stanford Institutes of Medicine in enhancing our overarching objective of Translating Discoveries. We will further this discussion at a mini-retreat in December as a prelude to a broader discussion at the School’s Leadership Retreat in January 2006. While there is clearly more to be accomplished I am pleased by how much progress has been made and, in particular, by the increased interactions that are occurring among the Institutes. The continuing dialogue with the Strategic Centers and the Departments will further define the ways that we can align and interconnect our resources within the School to truly make our  “sum greater than the whole of its parts.” 

Honoring Teachers and Educators


On Thursday, October 20th Dr. Julie Parsonnet, Senior Associate Dean for Medical Education, and I hosted a thank you reception for the numerous faculty and community physicians who have contributed so much to our education programs. Each year countless members of the full time faculty and adjunct clinical faculty spend time with our students, residents and fellows sharing knowledge and experience. We are deeply indebted to each of these individuals and were happy to offer them our appreciation at this annual reception. Without their efforts Stanford would not be as outstanding a school of medicine as it is today. Thanks to all!

Wellness and Choice


A thank you luncheon for university staff and faculty was hosted by University Department of  Human Resources on Tuesday, October 25th at the newly opened Arrillaga Family Sports Center.  I had not been in this new facility until then but I can now say it looks wonderful. Particular notable are the extraordinary exercise facilities that are currently open from 7 .am. through 11 p.m. (there is a different schedule for the weekend). My only personal regret is that it opens so late in the morning – but hopefully that will change in time! These new facilities complement the many other resources available to the Stanford employees and students, which may be among the most remarkable for any university in the nation. The new facility prompted Provost John Etchemendy to encourage the Stanford community to pursue wellness as part of their daily routine – something that he has taken to heart during the past couple of years, especially given all the resources available to our community. 

I would like to add to that wise advice. The data are quite conclusive that physical activity and exercise approximating 1000 kcal per week is enough to significantly reduce cardiac morbidity. This can be achieved by a whole variety of activities – from walking, biking, swimming – and of course running. Additional data suggest that physical activity and exercise reduces joint disease and even helps sustain mental acuity with aging (something that I am surely counting on). While that is the good news, it turns out that only about a third of Americans actually engage in a regular exercise routine. This small percentage includes children as well as adults and certainly contributes to the rising incidence of obesity in the USA and globally, with all of its associated co-morbidities. 

 I think that the School of Medicine and Medical Center should be the role model for the university and broader community in promoting and taking part in programs that improve wellness and exercise. The resources to do so on campus are enormous and if those are inconvenient, I would hope that alternatives could be found in home communities. Of course I am aware of the time pressures so many of us face and the demands of trying to balance work and family. But in this regard the benefits for better health are worth the time involved. Plus, this year the university is planning to help provide a financial incentive to employees who engage in wellness as part of the University Benefits Program.  See http://benefitsu.stanford.edu/medical/medical/wellness.html. So, I hope you will choose a physical activity and exercise that you enjoy – and then do it, every day if possible!

NIH Loan Repayment Programs (LRP) Application Cycle

Please be aware that The NIH Loan Repayment Programs (LRP) Application Cycle will close in less than 5 weeks on December 1, 2005. The five LRPs offered by the NIH include the Clinical Research LRP, Clinical Research LRP for Individuals from Disadvantaged Backgrounds, Contraception and Infertility Research LRP, Health Disparities LRP, and Pediatric Research LRP.

 

Through these programs, the NIH offers to repay up to $35,000 annually of the qualified educational debt of health professionals pursuing careers in biomedical and behavioral research. The programs also provide coverage for Federal and state tax liabilities.

 

To qualify, applicants must possess a doctoral-level degree, devote 50% or more of their time (20 hours per week based on a 40-hour work week) to research funded by a domestic non-profit organization or government entity (Federal, state, or local), and have educational loan debt equal to or exceeding 20% of their institutional base salary. Applicants must also be U.S. citizens, permanent residents, or U.S. nationals to be eligible.

 

All applications for 2006 awards must be submitted online by 8:00 p.m. eastern time, on Thursday, December 1, 2005.     
 

The online application and detailed information about the LRPs are available at www.lrp.nih.gov or by calling 866-849-4047.

Avian Flu 2005


There is hardly a newspaper or magazine that does not feature concerns about a potential pandemic from Influenza H5NI (also known as the avian flu). It goes without saying that these concerns are real. We know from history that such pandemics arise when a brand new strain, to which humans do not have prior exposure and immunity, arises and spreads from person to person. We are all aware of the pandemic of 1918-1919 and the smaller but still serious ones of 1957-58 and 1968-69.  Most everyone knowledgeable in infectious diseases acknowledges that another pandemic is probable in the immediate future. The question is when and with which strain of influenza and, of course, with what level of morbidity and mortality.


Certainly the reports to date are concerning, but they still demonstrate that the virus is largely spread among birds – including of course migratory flocks, which is one of the most alarming features of this virus from the point of view of global spread. In addition human infections to date have been restricted to those having close contact with infected birds, and a virus mutation that permits human-to-human transmission has not yet occurred. However, whether and when that might happen is a major source of concern. Based on the current epidemiologic data, a number of experts, including Dr. Tony Fauci, Director of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Disease, currently believe that such a mutation promoting human-to-human spread is unlikely this year – but all acknowledge that this is really just an educated guess. 

While of course hoping that the virus transmission remains restricted to non-human hosts, I am convinced that it is imperative to make significantly greater efforts to assure an adequate supply of antiviral drugs (now in very short supply in the USA) and an effective vaccine (currently under development). As we have learned from recent natural disasters, planning for an avian flu pandemic will require local, regional and national coordination. At Stanford emergency planning efforts are underway, but these will be further ramped up to address epidemics and other potential disaster scenarios. But should (or when) an avian flu pandemic occur(s) we would need very close coordination with federal and state agencies as well as with drug and vaccine suppliers. This is the time to make sure that those connections are being made – while there is still time – since we may not have time at some point in the future, even in the next couple of years.


Parenthetically, while it still seems unlikely that we will see a pandemic with H5NI this year, we will certainly have a season of influenza. Accordingly, it is important for all eligible individuals (health care workers, young children, older adults, and those with compromised immune systems) receive an influenza vaccine – if not already done – in the next days to weeks. 

To further inform you about epidemic preparedness, I am including the statement below from Dr. Martin J. Blaser, President of the Infectious Diseases Society of America.

Joint Position Statement of the Infectious Diseases Society of America and Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America on Antiviral Stockpiling for Influenza Preparedness
The Infectious Diseases Society of America (IDSA) and Society for Healthcare Epidemiology of America (SHEA) recognize the importance of a coordinated national response to the threat of pandemic disease. Effective preparation for such a threat includes the development of safe and effective vaccines, comprehensive infection control plans, and the thoughtful use of antiviral medications. Available antivirals are important adjuncts to influenza vaccination and infection control measures for responding to both seasonal and pandemic influenza disease.  Indeed, greater use of antiviral agents for treatment and prevention of seasonal influenza will increase familiarity with these drugs by patients and practitioners and lead to increased production capacity.  With the influenza season soon upon us, we must be mindful that antiviral medications will be needed for patients this year. In addition, because of the threat of pandemic influenza, IDSA and SHEA members, who have particular expertise in the area of infection control and prevention, should participate in the design and implementation of practical and effective policies for antiviral stockpiling for their health care institutions and patients.

Although many experts are concerned that the expanding avian influenza A H5N1 outbreak may result in a pandemic, it is not known when, or if, a pandemic might come, the specific virus that will ultimately emerge, and the associated health impacts. IDSA and SHEA recognize that accurate assessments of the impact of any strategy are difficult to predict prior to the pandemic, and that continuous refinement will be necessary as information becomes available. 
Currently, there are insufficient doses of antiviral drug available to protect the United States and the world against a pandemic influenza outbreak. Roche, the manufacturer of oseltamivir, is working to increase the supply. The company also recently has taken steps to assure the drug's availability during this year's influenza season by restricting its shipment to pharmacies until the isolation of influenza in the community. 
National Stockpile
IDSA and SHEA advocate preparation, including greatly increased national antiviral stockpiling, for a pandemic threat. Currently the federal government has only enough oseltamivir treatment courses for approximately 1 percent to 2 percent of the population. The existing national antiviral stockpile is insufficient to meet the needs of all persons nationwide requiring treatment and/or prophylaxis if a severe pandemic occurred in the near future. This supply would be primarily targeted for short-term early treatment of affected persons, e.g., persons requiring hospitalization or persons at risk for severe influenza, and allow for prolonged prophylaxis only for highly selected risk groups. IDSA has strongly advocated expanding our national stockpile to include sufficient antivirals to treat at least 25 percent and ideally 40 percent of the population. The U.S. government has announced plans to substantially increase the national antiviral stockpile. However, the exact target is not public at present and substantial delays in procurement are expected. 

Institutional Reserves
Health care facilities should have access to antiviral medications to reduce hospitalizations and mortality and maintain social order and function in the event of a severe pandemic. IDSA and SHEA advocate the involvement of our members in the development of health care institutional antiviral policies and reserves to be used for treatment of patients and affected staff due to a pandemic or major influenza epidemic. The current shelf-life of newly manufactured oral oseltamivir capsules and of inhaled zanamivir disks is five years. Consequently, one minimal stockpiling approach would consist of a rotating stockpile that contains approximately five times as much drug as used in an average influenza season. 
Given the current shortage of antiviral drugs, institutions should not stockpile drug for prophylaxis of health care workers, as this strategy requires much greater drug supplies than early treatment, and could deplete the reserve necessary for treatment on a national level. However, if antiviral drug availability increases in the future, IDSA and SHEA recognize that post-exposure prophylaxis to control nosocomial outbreaks may be justified when one considers the cost and work disruption associated with illness and lost work time in health care workers, particularly at a time of critical need.

Personal and Family Stockpiles
Neither IDSA nor SHEA support the strategy of personal or family stockpiling of oseltamivir (Tamiflu) to prepare for influenza. This is consistent with the World Health Organization's recommendations. Oseltamivir is expected to be available in the private sector for prevention and treatment of seasonal influenza this flu season. However, excessive personal stockpiling would deplete these supplies and make less overall drug available for treatment of priority groups should a pandemic arise in the near future.  Personal stockpiling would likely lead to inappropriate use and wastage, as well as foster antiviral drug resistance emergence under some circumstances. IDSA and SHEA also are mindful that neuraminidase inhibitors, such as oseltamivir, are expensive and, if shortages occur, persons who do not choose to stockpile or cannot afford to stockpile would have less access to the drug.
The CDC website (www.cdc.gov/flu) provides excellent information for families concerned about protection against seasonal or pandemic influenza. Education on cough etiquette, hand-washing, and annual influenza vaccination are highly appropriate.  In the pandemic setting, additional measures may be recommended by public health authorities.
Appointment of Dr. Phil Lavori as Chair of Health Research & Policy


I am very pleased to announce that Dr. Phil Lavori, Professor of Health Research & Policy (HRP) has agreed to become the next Chair of the department of HRP at Stanford. Dr. Lavori, who trained as a mathematician, is an internationally recognized leader in biostatistics, clinical trials, longitudinal studies and trial design. He served as the Director of the VA Cooperative Studies Program Coordinating Center from 1992-2005, and he has been also playing a significant role in our planning to become an NCI-designated Comprehensive Cancer Center. 

During the past couple of years we have been working with the department and co-chairs, Drs. Alice Whittemore and Rob Tibshirani, to help rebuild HRP, particularly in clinical epidemiology. I am extremely grateful to the work of Drs. Whittemore, Tibshirani and their colleagues. Indeed, considerable strides have been made thanks to their efforts. We now look forward to work with Dr. Lavori and the faculty in HRP to continue to advance the department’s important work biostatistics, epidemiology and health policy research. Please join me in welcoming Dr. Lavori as the new chair of HRP.

Appointment of Dr Geoff Rubin as Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs


I am pleased to announce that Dr. Norm Rizk, Senior Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs, has recommended Dr. Geoffrey Rubin, Associate Professor of Radiology, as the Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs. Dr. Rubin will dedicate approximately 30% of his time to this effort. He will work with Dr. Rizk on the strategic planning of clinical program development, the interface between patient care and clinical research, and refinements in the new funds flow process, among numerous other issues. Dr. Rubin has many wonderful skills and attributes and I am most pleased that he has agreed to serve in this important role.

Some Selected Events

2005 Beckman Symposium. On Wednesday, October 26th the 15th Beckman Symposium was held in the Clark Center Auditorium. This annual symposium has featured cutting edge science and has been a standard bearer of excellence. This year’s symposium was entitled “Sensation to Action” and was sensational. Thanks to the efforts of Dr. Lucy Shapiro, Director of the Beckman Center, the Symposium Organizers Professors Richard Tsien and Liqun Luo and the Neuroscience Institute at Stanford, a remarkable series of speakers and presentations were held. The day was book-ended by 2004 Nobel Prize winner Linda Buck and 2000 Nobel Prize winner Eric Kandel. In addition, exceptional speakers from the international and Stanford community addressed leading edge research and clinical applications. Special thanks to the organizers and to the Beckman Center and the Neuroscience Institute at Stanford for putting together a truly remarkable event.

Jonathan King Lecture: The 15th Annual Jonathan King Lectureship was held on Wednesday evening. This year’s lecturer was Dr. Neal Baer, former Executive Producer of ER and current Executive Director of Law and Order: Special Victims Unit. Through the medium of television Dr. Baer illustrated how he has used storytelling to raise awareness of challenging and compelling medical and ethical conundrums. He also illustrated how his important work has helped raise public awareness and education and thus reminded us of the important role we all have in helping to educate and enlighten each other and the public by sharing our real life experience as storytellers. 

Thank you to Dr. Mary Lake Polan.  On Thursday, October 27th, the friends, colleagues and trainees of Dr. Mary Lake Polan gathered in the Stanford faculty club to offer their thanks and appreciation for her 15 years of service as the chair of Obstetrics and Gynecology at Stanford. Under her leadership the department developed a highly regarded program in research, education and patient care – and we are all indebted to her many contributions. Dr. Polan’s personal career has go through a number of impressive stages. Her initial goal was to focus on basic research, and she prepared for that by receiving a PhD in Biochemistry and Biophysics at Yale, followed by postdoctoral training at the NIH. Recognizing that she wanted to apply research to improve human health, Dr. Polan returned to Yale to complete her MD, trained in obstetrics and gynecology, and began a productive career as a physician-scientist. She followed this with the impressive effort of building an excellent department of obstetrics and gynecology at Stanford that emphasizes excellence in patient care, research and education. Dr. Polan’s career has continued to evolve and has expanded to address important international issues, which have as their hallmark her efforts in Eritrea. Dr. Polan is currently completing a sabbatical at Columbia University in NYC, and it was great to have her back at Stanford so that we could honor her for her tremendous years of service as Professor and Chair of Obstetrics and Gynecology, 1990-2005.

New Endowed Professorships


During the past two weeks I had the privilege of hosting two events to honor newly named endowed professorships. Both were the result of the efforts of the Lucile Packard Foundation for Children’s Health, and each was named in honor of a former Stanford faculty member who has made enduring and significant contributions to child health and academic medicine. 

The Richard E. Behrman, MD Professorship in Child Health and Society has been named in honor of one the true leaders and pioneers in neonatology and academic medicine. The first incumbent of this new professorship is Dr. Paul Wise, an internationally recognized expert in health outcomes research and international medicine.

The Lawrence Crowley MD Endowed Professorship in Child Health honors Dr. Larry Crowley, former Dean and Vice President of the Medical Center, who was instrumental in bringing the Lucile Packard Children’s Hospital to realization. The first incumbent of this new chair is Frank L. Hanley, Professor of Cardiothoracic Surgery, one of the most respected and accomplished pediatric heart surgeons in the world.  Dr. Hanley has played an important role in helping LPCH achieve its current status as one of the nation’s leading academic children’s hospitals.

We had the distinct honor of having the individuals for whom the newly created chairs were named – as well as their first incumbents – at these special events. Please join me in congratulating Drs. Richard Behrman, Paul Wise, Larry Crowley and Frank Hanley.

Upcoming Events

Community Lecture Series, Wednesday, November 2, 2005 at 7 p.m. in the Clark Center Auditorium.  Thomas Krummel, MD and Michael Longaker, MD, will present:  Surgery Outside the Box:  Translating Discoveries to Improvements in Patient Care.  They will discuss the groundbreaking work in the field of tissue engineering as their search for replacement tissues and “spare parts” moves from an unsolved problem at the bedside to the laboratory bench.  

Awards and Honors

· Drs. Emmanuel Mignot and Steve Fortmann were elected to the Institute of Medicine. As noted by its President, Dr. Harvey Fineberg, election to the Institutes of Medicine of the National Academy of Sciences “recognizes those who have made major contributions to the advancement of the medical sciences, health care, and public health. It is considered one of the highest honors in these fields.” Accordingly it is a great pleasure to share with you that Dr. Emmanuel M Mignot, Professor of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences and Investigator, Howard Hughes Medical Institute and Dr. Stephen Fortmann, CF Rehnborg Professor of Medicine and Director of the Stanford Prevention Research Center, were among the 64 new members elected to the IOM on October 24, 2005.  Please join me in congratulating Drs. Mignot and Fortmann.

Appointments and Promotions

· Michael Clarke has been appointed to Professor of Medicine (Oncology), effective 11/01/05.

· Geoffrey Rubin has been promoted to Professor of Radiology, effective 11/01/05.

· Upinder Singh has been reappointed to Assistant Professor of Medicine (Infectious Diseases and Geographic Medicine), effective 11/01/05.

